MINUTES OF KOEBERG PUBLIC SAFETY INFORMATION FORUM HELD AT THE KOEBERG VISITORS CENTRE 
ON 16 SEPTEMBER 2010
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1. WELCOME AND APOLOGIES

The Chairperson, Ms Whelmi van Schalkwyk welcomed everyone and 
declared the meeting opened at 07h02. Ms van Schalkwyk expressed 
her pleasure at the turn-out, as it was much better than the last time

2. MATTERS ARISING FROM PREVIOUS MEETING
      At the last meeting there was no quorum present, the meeting 
      was cancelled and therefore no minutes taken.

 3.
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

Minutes of last official meeting was proposed by Smokie Hodgson 
and seconded by Dries van Schalkwyk


 
Status Update On Koeberg

Mr Keith Featherstone, Senior General Manager of the Nuclear 
Division updated the forum on the status of the plant.  He reported that 
Koeberg’s unit 1 is currently in a refuelling outage which started more 
than 2 weeks ago on 23 August. Unit 2 (non-outage unit) is running 
well.  He reported that everything is progressing well.
4.
STATUS UPDATE ON THE DEPUTY CHAIR


Ms Whelmi van Schalkwyk briefly updated the forum on the status of 
the deputy chair.  Her main concerns were the non-attendance of the 
Deputy Chair at the Forum meetings and as a result the non-fulfilment 
of possible PSIF duties.
Ms van Schalkwyk requested input from the floor as to the way forward
Her questions to the members were:

· Do we elect a new deputy chair or do we continue with the current 
chair and together draw up a Terms of Reference outlining the way the Forum will be handled including the responsibilities of the Chair and Deputy Chair?
Mr Gino Moonsamy from the NNR provided some background:
-
According to the updated regulations in 2009, the Board of the    
 
Regulator will appoint a Chairperson and a Deputy chair from  

  
submissions received. 
- 
The reason for the Deputy Chair appointment is to take over the
   
role of Chairperson in the absence of the Chairperson to ensure    
  
continuity of the Forum within the legal framework. 
· The concern is the non-attendance of the current Deputy Chair 
(3 consecutive meetings) which presents a problem as to who will take the role of the Chairperson in the absence of the  
Chairperson?  

Question:

Was the application by the deputy chair taken to the NNR for appointment?

Answer:

Yes it was.
Question from the Chairperson:

Do we draw up a Terms of Reference and enforce it?
Comment from one of the members:

You need to know the duties of the Deputy Chair before you can set up an election or ask for volunteers..  You need to know what you are volunteering for.  You basically need to know and understand the duties of both the Chairperson and Deputy Chair.  Is there a job description for the deputy chair?

Ms Smokie La Grange stood up and volunteered for the position as deputy chair.

Tug Wilson nominated and Frans Schlaphoff seconded it.
Ms Carin de Villiers highlighted the fact that we still have a Deputy Chair and that we need to first resolve the matter with the current Deputy Chair before we can appoint a new Deputy Chair.

One of the members of the forum expressed the opinion that it is not proper to appoint a new Deputy Chair before the current Deputy has been relieved from his duties and given an opportunity to stand down. We need to understand his reasons for not attending.

Next steps:

The next steps will involve the following:

· An appointment to be set up and a formal discussion to take place between the Chairperson (Ms Whelmi van Schalkwyk) and the current Deputy Chair(Mr Henry Smith) before a decision on new Deputy Chair appointment.
· Jongi Dyabaza to facilitate the process.
· A Terms of Reference to be established that will govern the workings of the PSIF which will include duties and requirements of the Chairperson and the Deputy Chairperson. Mr Gino Moonsamy from the NNR agreed to forward Ms Van Schalkwyk a copy of the NECSA PSIF Terms of Reference as a guide.
One of the members proposed that the Forum should recommend that the current Deputy Chair stand down and that an alternative deputy chair  be elected from the Forum members.

Mr Williamson proposed this proposal and Frans Schlaphoff seconded this proposal

Ms Whelmi van Schalkwyk stipulated that 3 absences without valid reason or notification merits a relieving of duties in most Forums.

Mr Wilson mentioned that we first need a constitution before we can act, as the constitution needs to stipulate the Terms of Reference eg three absences means dismissal of duties.  Ms van Schalkwyk mentioned that this was the reason for the move towards developing a Terms of Reference for the forum.

The issue was closed and Ms Van Schalkwyk introduced the next item on the Agenda which was a presentation on Koeberg’s Nature Reserve, presented by Mr Gert Greeff (Environmental and Land Management Manager).
5.
Presentation on Koeberg’s Nature Reserve 

Apologies were done on behalf of Ms Jurina van Wyk (Environmental Officer) who was unable to deliver the presentation as she was booked off with tick bite fever.

Quick facts:

· Koeberg Nature Reserve is one of 3 Eskom reserves

· Proclaimed in 1991 as a Nature Reserve

· Officially opened in Sept 1992

· 3000 ha of Nature Reserve
Why a Nature Reserve?
· Eskom has a strict environmental policy.
· To protect the biodiversity of the area.
· Protecting the Witzand aquifer.
· Outdoor classroom for environmental education.
· Enjoyment by the public.
· Trails open 7 days a week – no pre-booking needed.
· Open from sunrise until sunset at no cost.

· Next year celebrating our twentieth celebration.
· By Dec 2011 planning on being ISO14000 compliant.
The reserve plays a pivotal role in the conservation of the area

It consists of unique coastal landforms, wetlands and different vegetation communities which are protected in the area. It is part of Cape West Coast Biosphere. Strandveld is especially being threatened by the fast expanding Cape Town metropolitan area and this reserve is helping to preserve this. About 6 million cubic litres of water is pumped into Atlantis from the aquifer per annum.

Comment by Mr Bongani Mnisi (CoCT) 
If we look at Eskom, Blaauwberg and Witzand, we’re looking at 8000 ha of land being preserved. It is one of the only areas in the city where you can still breathe and walk in a natural environment.

Question:

Since Eskom has such a lot of land for Nature Reserve why did they buy the property in Atlantis?
Answer:
Eskom bought the property in Atlantis exclusively for the construction of the Gas fired power station – The Kleine Springfontein property was bought for the future expansion of the nuclear programme. 

Comment from the NNR (Mr Thabo Tselane):

If we look at the aim and purpose of the Forum it is focussed on Nuclear Safety and Radiation matters. If we’re adding other topics we are steering away from the mandate set. We need to be careful not to veer away from the purpose of the PSIF.
Response from the Chairperson:

It is important to address matters such as the Nature Reserve as people want to know what goes on around the power station and how nuclear affects the animal and plant life on the reserve.

GENERAL:
Ms Barbara Rass wanted to know why she didn’t know about the Forum dates as she did not receive any notification of the meetings.  She also wanted to know about the status of the Safety Plan. Is the safety plan still intact?

Ms Carin de Villiers clarified with Ms Rass whether the Safety Plan refers to the Emergency Plan and Ms Rass confirmed that she is referring to the Emergency Plan.  According to Ms Rass many people are concerned about the Emergency Plan.
Answer:

The Emergency Plan is a living plan.  Towards the end of November the NNR (National Nuclear Regulator) will be conducting their annual NNR exercise. The Emergency plan is exercised in smaller bites during the year.  The whole year they will be exercising the plan due to new plans  implemented. 


Question:

How is that information going to reach the communities?
Answer:

It will be advertised beforehand as to when it will be taking place. Usually a advertised will be placed in the newspapers. 
Question:
I’m talking about public awareness on the Emergency Plan and not the NNR exercise.

Answer

Currently Disaster Management is busy with public awareness sessions in Atlantis.
Koeberg also issues Annual Emergency Plan calendars to the surrounding communities which outlines and explains the Emergency Plan.
Comment from Ms Carin de Villiers
If you want presentations done at any Forums in the Atlantis are, you can let us know and we will gladly do presentations regarding the Emergency Plan.
Question
Klein Springfontein was bought along with the Duynefontein site. Could not have been bought for new plants because of the aquifer?  Is it feasible for ESKOM to buy such big piece of land if not suited for Nuclear Power generation?

Answer:

There is nothing wrong for ESKOM to buy land. Building of the plant does not affect the location of water.  
The Eastern Cape site has very large wet lands. Consensus from the EIA (Environmental Impact Assessment) is that you can build, but you just need to mitigate that which you build.
Question:

There are rumours that the landfill site will come this way. What is the impact on Koeberg if it is built here? What’s Eskom’s response?
Answer

As far as we know its gone back to the Municipality for review to build at wither Melkbosstrand or Kalbaskraal.
Question:

What was Eskom’s response? From Melkbos and Atlantis lots of opposition was received, however Eskom was quiet.
Answer:

Eskom appealed the first time; it was set aside and went to Kalbaskraal. Not sure what happened after that.

Response from Ms Carin de Villiers:
We need to come back at the next meeting on the exact decision around it.

Ms de Villiers confirmed that it will be recorded in the minutes and that we will report back at the next meeting.

Comment from Mr Williamson

The whole court case is being re-opened, he is sure that Eskom is on board but they are very quiet at the moment.  The City was also very quiet and allows claimants and respondents to fight it out. Eskom was very quiet and not even present in court.

Question:

If more factories are opening in Atlantis in the future, will there be enough electricity to supply them in the long term?

Answer

In the short term with great difficulty we’ll keep the lights burning, in the 
Medium to long term – yes!
Ms Whelmi van Schalkwyk thanked everyone for their attendance and mentioned that the next meeting will be on 25 November at 19:00.  
The PSIF meeting was adjourned at 20h13.
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